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two months after December 31. The 
deadline for the Participant Notice is 
the last day of February (the 28th or 
29th). If the last day of February is a 
weekend or Federal holiday, your dead-
line is extended until the next day that 
is not a weekend or Federal holiday. 

Subpart E—Electronic Means of 
Record Retention 

§ 4000.51 What are these record reten-
tion rules about? 

The rules in this subpart E of part 
4000 tell you what methods you may 
use to meet any record retention re-
quirement under our regulations if you 
choose to use electronic means. The 
rules for who must retain the records, 
how long the records must be main-
tained, and how records must be made 
available to us are contained in the 
specific part where the record reten-
tion requirement is found. (Subpart A 
tells you what filing methods you may 
use for filings with us and how we de-
termine your filing date. Subpart B 
tells you what methods you may use to 
issue a notice or otherwise provide in-
formation to any person other than us. 
Subpart C tells you how we determine 
your filing or issuance date. Subpart D 
tells you how to compute various peri-
ods of time.) 

§ 4000.52 What definitions do I need to 
know for these rules? 

You need to know two definitions 
from § 4001.2 of this chapter: PBGC and 
person. You also need to know the fol-
lowing definitions: 

We means the PBGC. 
You means the person subject to the 

record retention requirement. 

§ 4000.53 May I use electronic media to 
satisfy PBGC’s record retention re-
quirements? 

General requirements. You may use 
electronic media to satisfy the record 
maintenance and retention require-
ments of this chapter if: 

(a) The electronic recordkeeping sys-
tem has reasonable controls to ensure 
the integrity, accuracy, authenticity 
and reliability of the records kept in 
electronic form; 

(b) The electronic records are main-
tained in reasonable order and in a safe 

and accessible place, and in such man-
ner as they may be readily inspected or 
examined (for example, the record-
keeping system should be capable of in-
dexing, retaining, preserving, retriev-
ing and reproducing the electronic 
records); 

(c) The electronic records are readily 
convertible into legible and readable 
paper copy as may be needed to satisfy 
reporting and disclosure requirements 
or any other obligation under section 
302(f)(4), section 307(e), or Title IV of 
ERISA; 

(d) The electronic recordkeeping sys-
tem is not subject, in whole or in part, 
to any agreement or restriction that 
would, directly or indirectly, com-
promise or limit a person’s ability to 
comply with any reporting and disclo-
sure requirement or any other obliga-
tion under section 302(f)(4), section 
307(e), or Title IV of ERISA; 

(e) Adequate records management 
practices are established and imple-
mented (for example, following proce-
dures for labeling of electronically 
maintained or retained records, pro-
viding a secure storage environment, 
creating back-up electronic copies and 
selecting an off-site storage location, 
observing a quality assurance program 
evidenced by regular evaluations of the 
electronic recordkeeping system in-
cluding periodic checks of electroni-
cally maintained or retained records; 
and retaining paper copies of records 
that cannot be clearly, accurately or 
completely transferred to an electronic 
recordkeeping system); and 

(f) All electronic records exhibit a 
high degree of legibility and read-
ability when displayed on a video dis-
play terminal or other method of elec-
tronic transmission and when repro-
duced in paper form. The term ‘‘leg-
ibility’’ means the observer must be 
able to identify all letters and numer-
als positively and quickly to the exclu-
sion of all other letters or numerals. 
The term ‘‘readability’’ means that the 
observer must be able to recognize a 
group of letters or numerals as words 
or complete numbers. 
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